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 This report is an overview of the evidence and our findings.  It is not intended to 

include every detail or fact developed during this investigation.  Nor does it include every 

relevant document.  Should the Council have questions or need further details, we will 

make ourselves available to address the same. 
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INVESTIGATIVE REPORT TO CITY COUNCIL 
 

Introduction 
 

 On February 13, 2012, the Dunwoody City Council voted to appoint the 

undersigned law firm to investigate what it thought to be the improper release (i.e. 

leak) of confidential information from its February 3, 2012, Executive Session.  

The February 3, 2012, meeting was specially called to discuss a proposed complex 

real estate transaction.  This single real estate transaction involved the City’s 

efforts to purchase a 19 acre parcel of land, which purchase would be funded by 

the sale of a 16 acre parcel of land, or a portion thereof, already owned by the City 

(known as the PVC Farm).  In the end, some acreage from each parcel (totaling 16 

acres) would remain with the City and some would be owned by a private entity. 

Questions Presented 

1. Was confidential information from an Executive Session of the City 

Council, held on February 3, 2012, improperly released (i.e. leaked)? 

Short Answer: Yes. 

2. If confidential information was improperly released, who was responsible 

for the same? 

Short Answer:  City Attorney Brian Anderson and City Council Member 

Adrian Bonser. 
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Following are these Investigators’ Findings and Conclusions based upon a 

review of numerous documents, and interviews of Council members, City of 

Dunwoody staff, and various other relevant individuals. 

Findings & Conclusions 

1) We conclude that City Attorney Brian Anderson improperly 

disclosed information about the Dunwoody City Council’s Executive 

Session(s) to Dick Williams, reporter for the Dunwoody Crier.  We base this 

conclusion on the following findings and evidence: 

• On January 23, 2012, and February 3, 2012, the Dunwoody City Council 

went into closed, confidential Executive Session for the purpose of 

discussing the City revitalization plan known as the “Georgetown project.”  

This project included a complex transaction jointly involving the sale of 

portions of the 16 acre PVC Farm in order to purchase a 19 acre parcel of 

property in Georgetown.  In the end, certain portions of each parcel would 

be owned by the City and certain portions owned by a private entity.  Brian 

Anderson advised the Council that the sale and acquisition, as part of a 

single transaction, were proper subjects for discussion at these closed 

meetings.  Brian Anderson did not object to or raise concerns about these 

discussions at the time of the Executive Sessions.  After this Investigation 
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was underway, however, he claimed, for the first time, that the sale should 

not have been discussed in Executive Session. 

• Following the January 23rd Executive Session but before the February 3rd 

Executive Session, Brian Anderson went to see Dick Williams to discuss the 

meeting agenda items, as he frequently does.  According to Anderson, 

during that meeting Anderson asked Dick Williams “So, do you know what 

Warren [Hutmacher] is up to?”  Anderson admits he was fishing to see if 

Williams knew about the sale of the PVC Farm.  Although Anderson states 

that he did not disclose any details to Williams, he said Williams already 

knew about it and thereafter they discussed the matter.   

• Anderson now states that he does not believe he breached any confidentiality 

to Williams because the sale of the PVC farm was not exempted from public 

discussion.  But Anderson cannot have it both ways.  He cannot, on the one 

hand, agree that the discussion of the sale is appropriate for Executive 

Session (because it is intertwined with the purchase of the 19 acres), but then 

when he is talking to the media claim that the same information is not 

confidential.   

• Anderson also told these Investigators that he did not breach any 

confidentiality because he believed that the sale of the PVC farm had 

already been disclosed to Williams by Council Member Terry Nall, and 
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therefore, any privilege had been waived.  This belated explanation is 

dubious for two reasons.  First, at the time Anderson initiated the 

conversation with Williams by asking, “So, do you know what Warren 

Hutmacher is up to,” he was not yet aware that Nall had allegedly already 

disclosed the information to Williams.  Thus, he could not have believed at 

the time that the privilege had been waived.   

• Secondly, even if Williams had previously obtained the information from 

Nall, Anderson, as the City Attorney, should have known that a single 

council member cannot waive the Council’s privilege.  Only the Council by 

majority vote can waive the confidentiality of Executive Sessions.   

• By raising the question with Williams, Anderson initiated a discussion about 

a confidential Executive Session matter.  Regardless of whether he agreed 

with the Georgetown project (and he obviously did not), those who 

participate in Executive Sessions are bound by the law to maintain the 

confidentiality of the session.  If Anderson did not believe the part of the 

transaction related to the sale of the PVC farm was confidential, he should 

have so advised the Council at the time of the January 23rd and February 3rd 

Executive Sessions.  Instead, he took the position at that time that the sale, as 

part of a complex transaction, was an appropriate topic for Executive 

Session.  His belated claim that the discussion of the sale is not confidential, 
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which he raised only after the Mayor and Council initiated this Investigation, 

poses serious questions about his credibility. 

• Contrary to Anderson’s accusation against Nall, both a source close to the 

Crier and Terry Nall strongly deny that Nall gave any information to 

Williams from the Executive Session.  Additionally, that claim is in direct 

contradiction with the story in the Crier.  Anderson never mentioned Terry 

Nall as the leak during his first discussion with these Investigators.  In fact, 

when asked who he thought the leak might be, he stated that the general 

consensus among Council was that it was Council Member Adrian Bonser.  

Upon learning about the investigation into a possible leak, Anderson told 

City Manager Warren Hutmacher, “They will have Adrian nailed in a couple 

of days.  People in Dunwoody talk.” 

• After the information was leaked to the public and these Investigators were 

appointed, Dunwoody received an Open Records Act request seeking 

documents discussed during the February 3, 2012, Executive Session.  At 

that time, Anderson suddenly took a different position and claimed that the 

sale of the PVC Farm was not confidential or exempt from public disclosure, 

even though it was inextricably intertwined with the acquisition of real 

estate.  Anderson began pushing the City Clerk and City Manager to 

immediately release, in redacted form, the documents discussed during the 
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Executive Session.  Anderson had never before pushed to release documents 

before the due date.  It is these Investigators’ belief that Anderson was 

attempting to publicize the documents in hopes that his disclosure of 

information to Dick Williams would become moot. 

2) We conclude that Anderson’s conversations with Dick Williams 

were, at a minimum, a violation of his duty of confidentiality to his client and 

demonstrate Anderson’s failure to understand the limitations of his role as 

City Attorney.  Because of Anderson’s failure to recognize the restrictions 

placed upon him as the City Attorney, he did not see the problems that could 

(and did) arise from speaking to the press without his client’s authorization to 

do so.  This conclusion is based upon the following findings and evidence: 

• As City Attorney, Anderson also had an additional duty to maintain the 

confidentiality of information that he learned through communications with 

his client, the Council.  By initiating the conversation with Dick Williams, 

he was breaching that duty to the Council, regardless of whether anyone else 

had already disclosed the information to Williams. 

• Anderson also disclosed confidential communications to a member of the 

media regarding another matter.  Specifically, Anderson told Williams about 

an issue that Council Member Nall had discussed with Anderson and about 

which Nall sought legal advice from him.  
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• Anderson acted at times as a de facto Council member, offering his personal 

opinion to the Council rather than limiting himself to legal advice as the 

Council’s attorney.  The role of City Attorney is to advise and counsel the 

elected governing body and administration as to legal matters and to perform 

those legal functions related thereto, but a City Attorney is not a member of 

the elected governing body and is to refrain from inserting himself into the 

province of its authority. 

3) We conclude that circumstantial evidence indicates that Adrian 

Bonser improperly disclosed information to a non-Council member 

concerning the Georgetown project.  This conclusion is based on the following 

evidence: 

• A blogger, Bob Lundsten, told Terry Nall that the information came to him 

from someone who “got it from a female council member who was not new 

to the Council.”  Lundsten later specifically named Adrian Bonser.  

Lundsten confirmed to these Investigators that he had in fact told Nall this 

information, and verified its accuracy.  Lundsten would not reveal the person 

to whom Bonser disclosed the information who ultimately relayed it to him. 

• Council Member Bonser was not truthful in her responses to these 

Investigators.  Specifically, she insisted that she was “warming up” to the 

project at the February 3rd meeting and went on to claim that she declared in 
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the meeting that she “liked it.”  However, her words and actions following 

the February 3rd Executive Session contradict her claims.  The interviews of 

her fellow council members, her telephone conversation with Council 

Member Nall, and her email to two of her constituents paint a picture of 

someone who was very angry about the direction the project was heading. 

• Bonser insisted to these Investigators that following the February 3rd 

Executive Session she did not speak to or communicate in any way with 

anyone about the meeting.  Yet when later confronted, she admitted she had 

spoken to Council Member Nall and emailed her constituents. 

• These contradictions suggest to these Investigators that Bonser is attempting 

to create the false impression that she favored the project and therefore 

would not have had a motive to leak information about it. 

Background 
 

 Discussions about the Georgetown revitalization project began at the time 

that Dunwoody became incorporated as a city. The City purchased the 16 acre 

parcel known as the PVC Farm in the fall of 2011.  The general idea was that it 

might eventually be used for a park, and possibly green space.  The Council then 

began discussing the purchase of a 19 acre parcel, the old Shallowford Hospital 

site, which could be connected to Brook Run Park and offered better potential for 

use as a ball field than the PVC Farm.  The Council intended to use funds secured 
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from the November 2011 parks bond referendum to purchase this property.  

However, when the parks bond initiative failed, the City needed to explore other 

alternatives to pay for the 19 acres or risk losing the option to purchase it.   

At the Monday, January 23, 2012 Executive Session, City Manager Warren 

Hutmacher presented to the Council the idea of a developer, John Wieland Homes, 

purchasing all or part of the PVC Farm, which would fund the purchase of the 19 

acres.  The developer would then purchase portions of the 19 acres from the City 

for development of single family homes.  After the transaction was complete, 

Dunwoody would be left with 16 acres of land to be used for park land and/or 

possibly a City Hall.  It is clear that from the time the bond referendum failed, the 

effort to purchase the 19 acres was a work in progress which went through a 

number of iterations before the Council reached an agreement. 

 On February 3, 2012, the Council again met in Executive Session to hear 

about revisions to the proposal and discuss the plan.1  The meeting on February 3, 

2012, was the culmination of months of discussions about what the redevelopment 

of Georgetown would look like with parks, new homes, possibly a City Hall, and 

possibly an athletic center.  In the final analysis, a portion of each parcel would be 

owned by the City with the remaining portions owned by a private developer.  To 

further complicate the transaction, the purchase and sale of the parcels resembled a 

                                                 
1 Council Member John Heneghan was not present at this meeting, as he was out of the City on business until late 
that afternoon. 
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trade of land, such that when the matter was completed, the City would end up 

owning the same amount of land it had at the beginning of the process.  Because of 

the way the deal with any developer would be structured, the sale of the 16 acres 

was inextricably intertwined with the purchase of the 19 acres, such that it was 

impossible to talk about one without also discussing the other.   

Discussions concerning the acquisition of real estate is one exemption from 

the Open Meetings Act, which requires that government meetings be conducted in 

public.  The sale of real estate is not exempt from public discussion.  But when 

they are so tightly interwoven as part of the same transaction, as they were in this 

matter, it is impossible for them to be discussed separately.  For this reason, the 

Council went into closed Executive Session to discuss the entire potential 

transaction, although nothing had been decided or finalized, as the matter remained 

a work in progress.  At both the January 23, and February 3, 2012 Executive 

Sessions, the City Attorney, Brian Anderson, determined that discussing the entire 

transaction in a closed session was appropriate. 

The Executive Session of Friday, February 3, 2012 occurred at 10:00 a.m.  

On Monday, February 6, 2012, a blogger, Bob Lundsten, published some of the 

details of the real estate transaction being discussed in Executive Session in his 

blog.  Specifically, Lundsten discussed the possible sale of the PVC Farm, John 

Wieland’s involvement, and the price range of the homes that were to be built.  He 
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did not mention the purchase of the 19 acres.  (See Lundsten blog dated February 

6, 2012 attached as Exhibit “1”).  Then, on Wednesday, February 8, 2012, Dick 

Williams published an article in the Dunwoody Crier (“The Crier”) about the same 

subject matter.  (See In Brief, DUNWOODY CRIER, February 8, 2012, at 1, attached 

as Exhibit “2”). 

Because this information had only been discussed in Executive Session, it 

became clear that someone had leaked it.  Mayor Mike Davis and the Council 

voted unanimously to investigate the source of the leak.2  Several previous leaks or 

perceived leaks had occurred and Mayor Davis was particularly concerned about 

the failure to comply with the law and that continual leaks would seriously damage 

the Council’s ability to work together and to effectively govern3 

Open Meetings and Open Records Law in Georgia 

 Public policy in Georgia, as reflected in its statutes and judicial decisions, is 

one of open government.  With limited exceptions, all government meetings must 

be open to the public.  O.C.G.A. § 50-14-1(b).  Certain subject matters are exempt 

from the open meetings requirement.  The three exceptions applicable to local city 

councils are meetings that deal with: 1) acquisition of real estate;4 2) personnel 

                                                 
2 Council Member  Bonser was not present for this meeting, as she was out of the country.  She did attend the 
Friday, February 3rd Executive Session and left the country on Saturday, February 4, 2012. 
 
3  The “previous leaks or perceived leaks” had occurred prior to Mayor Mike Davis, and Council Members Lynn 
Duetsch and Terry Nall taking office in January 2012. 
4 O.C.G.A. § 36-37-6(c) allows a municipality to trade or exchange real property belonging to the municipality for 
other real property where the property to be acquired is of equal or greater value than the property previously 
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matters; and 3) attorney-client communications for the purpose of obtaining legal 

advice.  O.C.G.A. §§ 50-14-2 and 50-14-3.   

 Georgia law likewise provides that any public records of a government 

agency shall be open for inspection upon request by any citizen of the State.  

O.C.G.A. § 50-18-70.  Certain documents are exempt from public disclosure, as 

designated by statute.  Among those are “real estate appraisals, engineering or 

feasibility estimates or other records made for or by the state or local agency 

relative to the acquisition of real property . . . .”  O.C.G.A. § 50-18-72(a)(6)(A).  

The Open Records Act is narrowly interpreted to exclude from disclosure only 

those portions of the record to which an exclusion applies.   

 The January 23, and February 3, 2012, Executive Sessions were held in 

whole or in part, for the purpose of discussing a real estate transaction involving 

the acquisition of real estate.  That transaction also included the sale of certain 

portions of the PVC farm as part of the financing for the purchase of the 19 acres.  

Because it was a single transaction, the purchase could not be discussed without 

also discussing the sale.  Therefore, they were both proper subjects for the 

Executive Session.  Additionally, the PowerPoint presentation, which was created 

by the City Manager and related to the acquisition of real estate, was also exempt 

from disclosure to the public, even though it also referenced the sale of the PVC 
                                                                                                                                                             
belonging to the city.  Presumably, this discussion, which would necessarily involve acquisition of real estate, would 
also fall under this exemption from the Open Meetings Act.  However, within six weeks preceding the closing of 
any such exchange, notice must be given to the public.  



Page | 13  
 

farm.  Without question, the PowerPoint was a record made by a local agency 

which was “relative to the acquisition of real property.”  Because the purchase and 

sale were so inextricably interwoven, to redact all references to the purchase of the 

19 acres from the PowerPoint and release the remaining portions would have 

misled and presented a false picture to the public about the transaction.   

February 3, 2012 Executive Session 

 Every single witness interviewed agreed that at the time of the January 23, 

and February 3, 2012, meetings no one objected to the Executive Sessions or the 

subject matter to be discussed.  The City Attorney, Brian Anderson, agreed that the 

subject matter of the meetings was appropriate for Executive Sessions and has 

reaffirmed that position to these Investigators.   

 According to every witness, save one, which will be discussed later in this 

report, there was nothing acrimonious or hostile about the meetings.  Although the 

various Council members held different opinions about what the Georgetown 

redevelopment project should include, the meetings proceeded smoothly.  It was at 

the February 3, 2012 Executive Session that City Manager, Warren Hutmacher, 

gave the  PowerPoint presentation previously mentioned to the Council.  This was 

done to help explain the complex real estate transaction involved in the potential 

sale of parts of the 16 acre PVC Farm in exchange for purchase of the 19 acres 

with some of the acreage from each parcel remaining with the City and some 
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ultimately in private ownership.  The plan presented to the Council that day was 

essentially the same plan that was later presented to the public at the March 8, 

2012 press conference, except that it was decided to put out an Invitation for 

Proposal (IFP) on the project. 

 As of the day of the February 3rd meeting, the Council members appeared to 

be divided in their positions on the project, with four members appearing to be in 

favor of the project as presented and three against.  Bonser was against the project.  

She was unhappy with the proposal and about the idea of using a developer 

without putting it out for public bid, even though there were legal options being 

reviewed for a single developer approach.  According to several attendees at the 

meeting, Bonser also believed there should be more commercial development and 

fewer homes.   

 City Attorney Brian Anderson recalls that meeting quite differently from 

other witnesses.  It is clear that Anderson raised questions as to the legality of 

pursuing the project with a single developer versus offering the project for public 

bid.  According to him, when he voiced opposition to the single developer 

approach, Warren Hutmacher used “vitriolic words against him,” and staff 

members Kimberly Greer and Michael Starling began “yelling” at him because he 
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would not agree that the redevelopment plan, as proposed, was legal.5  No other 

witness ever mentioned or could recall any such vitriolic words or yelling by 

anyone.  In spite of the fact that Anderson is not a member of the Council, he 

repeatedly expressed his personal opposition to the plan.  He went so far as to state 

he believed it should be used for a charter school. 

The Leak 

 Within hours of the February 3rd Executive Session, Bob Lundsten, a 

Dunwoody blogger, and Dick Williams at the Dunwoody Crier already knew about 

the subject matter of the meeting.  They knew enough details that it was apparent 

that the information could only have come from someone inside the meeting.  By 

mid-day on February 3, 2012, Mayor Davis began getting calls about the subject 

matter of the meeting.  Chamber of Commerce member and the Mayor’s former 

campaign manager, Hayward Westcott, contacted the Mayor and asked if it was 

true that the City was planning to sell the PVC Farm without a bid.  Westcott told 

the Mayor that he had heard this information from Mr. Williams at the Chamber of 

Commerce meeting earlier that day. 

 Council Member  Terry Nall knew that there was a problem with a leak 

because when he went to see Dick Williams on Thursday night before the Friday 

                                                 
5 Anderson told these Investigators that he informed the Council that he thought the project could be done through a 
single developer using an Urban Redevelopment Authority. 
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(February 3rd) meeting, Williams asked Nall about the sale of the PVC Farm and 

the involvement of John Wieland Homes in the redevelopment.   

Nall knew that Brian Anderson had spoken with Dick Williams earlier 

because Williams knew about a confidential legal matter that Nall had only 

discussed with Brian Anderson.  Nall sought legal advice as a council member on a 

matter that directly affected his legal and ethical duties as a council member.  Nall 

did not discuss this issue with anyone else.  Yet on the night of February 2nd, Dick 

Williams already knew about it. Nall asked Williams how he knew about it, and 

Williams said Brian Anderson told him.  When confronted with these facts, Brian 

Anderson stated that he did not believe he told Williams, but that it was 

“theoretically possible” that he did. 

 The evening of February 3, 2012, after the “Taste of Dunwoody” Dinner, 

Bob Lundsten called Nall and explicitly told him they (the Council) had a leak.  

Lundsten made it clear to Nall that he had talked with someone who got the 

information directly from a Council member.  Lundsten told Nall the Council 

member was “female” and “not someone who just came on” the Council.  In a 

subsequent conversation with Lundsten about the leak, Lundsten actually 

mentioned Adrian Bonser’s name. 

 Lundsten confirmed to these Investigators that he had in fact provided this 

information to Nall and verified its accuracy.  Although Lundsten would not 
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disclose his source to these Investigators, he stated that the source of his 

information got it from Bonser.  

 Also the night of February 3, 2012, at the “Taste of Dunwoody,” Lundsten 

called Council Member Heneghan on his cell phone.  Lundsten told Heneghan that 

he knew about the sale of the 16 acres and Wieland’s involvement.  Heneghan told 

Lundsten that he could not comment, but that he had not been at the meeting that 

morning anyway. 

 Interviews of Bob Lundsten and A Representative From The Crier 

 During the course of this Investigation, these Investigators met with both 

Bob Lundsten and a representative from the Crier.  They both maintained the 

confidentiality of their sources.  However, as stated above, Lundsten confirmed 

what he had already told Council Member Nall: his source got the information 

about the Executive Session from Adrian Bonser. 

Interviews of Council Members 

 Every council member, when interviewed, denied disclosing any 

information from the February 3rd Executive Session.  All but two people 

interviewed provided straightforward and consistent answers to the questions asked 

of them and were fully cooperative with the Investigation.  In contrast, Brian 

Anderson and Council Member Adrian Bonser were defensive in their responses, 

at times argumentative and uncooperative, and their stories evolved with each 
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subsequent interview.  In fact, these Investigators interviewed these two 

individuals on multiple occasions because their answers and statements were both 

internally inconsistent, as well as inconsistent with the information received from 

other witnesses. 

For example, contrary to the statements of virtually every other council 

member, Bonser told this Investigator that at the February 3, 2012 Executive 

Session, she was “warming up” to the Georgetown redevelopment plan as 

presented by the City Manager.  She stated she told the Council that she “liked it.”   

Bonser repeatedly stated that she did not speak to or communicate in any 

way with anyone about the meeting.  However, according to Terry Nall, he called 

Bonser just hours after that meeting, around 5:30 p.m. on February 3, 2012, to wish 

her a good trip, since she was leaving town the next morning.  She immediately “lit 

into” him about his position on the Georgetown project.  Nall described her as 

“livid and very defensive” and she reiterated to him her opposition to the project. 

Specifically, Bonser expressed anger about the Council doing a deal with a 

predetermined bidder.  She had expressed her same concerns in the meeting that 

morning.  Bonser initially denied talking to or communicating in any way with 

anyone about the meeting, council or non-council member.  But at a later 

interview, when confronted with the information about Terry Nall’s phone call, she 

admitted that she had spoken with Nall.  However, she stated that her conflict with 
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Nall had been about his refusal to see other people’s view point and had nothing to 

do with his position on the Georgetown project.  

 Also inconsistent with her statement to these Investigators that she was 

“warming up” to the Georgetown idea, on February 12, 2012, while in New 

Zealand, Bonser responded to an e-mail from two of her constituents who were 

asking questions about the sale of the PVC farm.  Bonser’s response was anything 

but “warm.”  Rather, she told her constituent that:  she was “livid about the way 

‘the Guys’ are treating the PVC farm.  There is nothing going on with the sale or 

trading of this land that could not be discussed in public. . . . There is no need for 

executive session discussions.  I’m the Council member who worked to buy the 

property.  My wishes and those of my constituents are being completely ignored.”  

(See e-mail to Romeos dated February 12, 2012 attached as Exhibit “3”). 

 On February 18, 2012, Bonser called Council Member Lynn Deutsch from 

the cruise ship in New Zealand.  According to Deutsch, during this conversation, 

the topic of the leak and the investigation came up.  Bonser said, “Well, it 

shouldn’t have been in Executive Session anyway.”  Bonser now states she does 

not recall whether she and Deutsch discussed the leak or not.  But Bonser reiterated 

this sentiment to Deutsch saying, “It is not legal to have an Executive Session 

about a land sale.” 
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 It is important to note that when repeatedly asked whether she had any 

conversations or communications of any kind with anyone about the February 3rd 

Executive Session, Bonser denied it.  She never mentioned her conversation with 

Terry Nall or her e-mail to her constituents.  However, when confronted with each 

of these communications, Bonser conveniently recalled them and offered the 

explanations set forth above. 

 Because of the inconsistencies in Bonser’s statements, these Investigators 

asked if she would be willing to take a polygraph.  She initially agreed, but when 

notified of the date to appear, she refused, citing health concerns.  

Open Records Act Request 

 On February 15, 2012, following the blog and the Crier article regarding the 

sale of the PVC Farm, the City of Dunwoody received an Open Records Act 

request seeking any documents discussed in the Executive Session.  City Attorney 

Brian Anderson had previously advised the Council that the entire transaction, 

including both the purchase and sale of the land, was an appropriate topic for the 

Executive Session.  But upon receiving the Open Records request, Anderson 

immediately decided that the PowerPoint presentation used by Warren Hutmacher 

during the meeting should be released to the extent it dealt with the sale and that 

any mention of the acquisition of real estate should be redacted.  After receiving 

the Open Records Act request, Anderson apparently concluded, for the first time, 
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that the discussion about the sale of the PVC Farm was not confidential and that it 

should be released. 

 Anderson began pushing the City Clerk to produce the documents 

immediately.  According to the City Clerk, Anderson’s apparent rush to produce 

the documents was unusual and inconsistent with his typical pattern in responding 

to Open Records Act requests.  When the City Clerk and the City Manager did not 

agree with Anderson’s position to produce the documents, Anderson called the 

undersigned Investigative Attorney Wilson on Wednesday afternoon February 15, 

2012.  By that time, Wilson had been retained to investigate a leak of the very 

information that Anderson was trying to release to the public.  Anderson told 

Wilson he had spoken to Stefan Ritter at the Attorney General’s office and to 

Georgia Municipal Association (GMA) and that they told him to release the 

documents.   

Interview of City Attorney Brian Anderson 

These Investigators met with Brian Anderson on four separate occasions, 

three of which included lengthy interviews.  With each subsequent interview, 

Anderson’s story either completely changed on several key issues, or additional 

details emerged, which details a reasonable person would have disclosed at the first 

opportunity.  These issues were: 1) his initial indication that Bonser was the leak, 

but subsequently accused only Nall; 2) his discussions with Dick Williams about 
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the PVC Farm; and, 3) his concurrence that the discussion of the sale of the PVC 

farm was proper for Executive Session in light of the complexity of the transaction, 

but after this Investigation into the leak was underway, claimed it was not 

confidential.  The evolution of Anderson’s story raised questions with these 

Investigators as to the credibility of his statements. 

The first meeting with Anderson occurred on February 21, 2012.   These 

Investigators met with Anderson in person at his request.  During the meeting, 

Anderson reiterated his belief that the documents from the February 3rd Executive 

Session should be released with redactions.  He again stated that he spoke with the 

Attorney General’s Office about it, but when asked directly if he had spoken with 

Ritter, he admitted he had only spoken with a paralegal.6  This is different than 

what he had told Wilson just days before. 

During the February 21, 2012 meeting, Anderson said he advised the City 

Council that although the sale of real estate is not technically exempt from the 

Open Meetings Act, because the sale of the PVC farm was part of a single 

transaction involving the acquisition of real estate, it could be discussed in an 

Executive Session.  As to the document request, however, Anderson’s position was 

that the Open Records Act is much narrower and required production of 

documents, but any information about the acquisition of the 19 acres should be 

                                                 
6 Ritter did send Anderson an e-mail in response to a written inquiry Anderson made to the AG’s office after 
speaking with the paralegal. 
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redacted.  He showed these Investigators a hard copy of a PowerPoint presentation 

that the City Manager had used at the Executive Session, which contained 

information about both the potential sale of the 16 acre PVC farm, the purchase of 

the 19 acre parcel, and the trade-offs that would leave the City with the same 

acreage spread between the two parcels.  Substantial portions of the document that 

Anderson showed the undersigned had been redacted.  These Investigators inquired 

how the PowerPoint document could be released in its redacted form without 

misleading the public and giving them such an incomplete picture that they would 

be receiving false information.  Anderson concurred it would be misleading but 

offered no explanation except that he was required to follow the law.7   

Also during the meeting, these Investigators asked Anderson whether he had 

any idea who the leak might be.  He responded that the general consensus seemed 

to be that it was Adrian Bonser, clearly indicating that he shared that opinion.  He 

made no mention of any other Council member either generally or specifically.  

And at no point did he tell these Investigators that he disagreed with the general 

consensus for any reason.  This statement was consistent with what he told the City 

Manager when the City voted to investigate the leak.  At that time, Anderson 

                                                 
7 Anderson stated that he believed it was his decision whether or not to release the document on behalf of the City.  
Wilson explained that it was not clear to him that the document could be released given that in its redacted form it 
would mislead the public.  Wilson also told him that he did not think it was Anderson’s decision whether to release 
it.  Anderson again called the Attorney General’s office, this time actually speaking with Stefan Ritter.  Mr. Ritter 
said the appropriate person to release the documents would depend on the City’s charter and how the government 
was structured but did not confirm that the City Attorney had such authority.   
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stated: “They will have Adrian nailed in about two days.  People talk in 

Dunwoody.” 

However, on March 15, 2012, Anderson was again interviewed as part of 

this investigation.  During that interview, he stated he had initially believed the 

leak was Council Member Denny Shortal because it contained what Anderson 

described as “positive” facts about the deal (i.e., it mentioned John Wieland Homes 

and the home prices).  But Anderson stated that subsequently Dick Williams told 

him that Council Member Nall had provided the information to him.  Anderson 

made no mention of Bonser during his second interview. 

Anderson acknowledged that he met with Williams on a regular basis and 

had done so for years.  He said he would stop by Williams’ office to talk about 

what was going on in the City.  Anderson said Williams liked to talk generally 

about matters on the agenda.  According to the City Clerk, Anderson would 

sometimes pick up the phone and call Dick Williams about city business, saying, “I 

have to call Dick so that he can do a story on this.”  Anderson explained that he 

met with Dick Williams sometime between the January 23rd and February 3rd 

Executive Sessions, and that is when Williams allegedly said that Terry Nall told 

him about the sale of the PVC farm.   

Nall denied disclosing the information to Dick Williams.  These 

Investigators doubted that Williams, with his long and distinguished career as a 
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professional journalist, would have disclosed to Anderson such information.  After 

interviewing both a source close to the Crier and Nall, it became clear that Nall 

had not revealed this information.  Contrary to Anderson’s claim, when 

interviewed by these Investigators, a source close to the Crier denied that Nall 

disclosed anything about the Executive Session or the PVC Farm.  This statement 

was consistent with the February 8, 2012, article in the Crier, which noted that the 

information did not come from a Council member.  Moreover, the Crier only 

published information about the sale of the PVC farm, which indicates that the 

source of the information knew that the acquisition of real estate was, without 

question, privileged.   

Even though Anderson knew that the Mayor was conducting a full-blown 

investigation into the alleged leak, Anderson never mentioned to anyone – not the 

Mayor nor the City Manager nor any Council member - that Nall had allegedly 

leaked information to Williams.  And he did not raise it with these Investigators 

until the second interview, even though he admits he was aware of the information 

at the time of the first interview.  When these Investigators asked Anderson why he 

did not mention the information about Shortal and Nall during the first interview, 

he stated that he did not think it was appropriate to “throw a council member under 

the bus.”  Yet, without hesitation, he had pointed to Bonser during the first 

interview.  
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Regardless of what Anderson claimed Nall told Williams, which these 

Investigators find to be without merit, Anderson admitted discussing the Executive 

Session with Williams.  According to Anderson, when he went to Williams’ office 

between the January 23rd and February 3rd Executive Sessions, he asked Williams, 

“So, do you know what Warren is up to?” which he acknowledged was a question 

about the PVC farm.  Anderson admits that when he asked Williams this question 

he was “fishing” to see what Williams knew about it.  He claims Williams said, 

“Oh you must be referring to the sale of the PVC Farm.”  Anderson then asked 

Williams what he thought of the plan.  He went on to ask Williams what he 

believed the public would think.  Although Anderson denied disclosing anything 

from the Executive Session to Williams, he conceded that he initiated the 

conversation about the PVC Farm, implicitly confirmed that Williams’ information 

was correct, and then discussed the public’s likely reaction to the same.   

 Several days before the completion of this report, the Crier published an 

article claiming that: “Sources with knowledge of the case say Wilson asserts that 

Anderson shared privileged information with the Crier.  A Crier reporter 

voluntarily agreed to an interview with Wilson and a co-worker and denied that 

allegation.”  (See Dick Williams, Council Stops Short of Firing City Attorney, THE 

CRIER, May 15, 2012, at 1).  The article is correct that a Crier reporter denied that 

Anderson disclosed any confidential information, but that is not the entire story.  



Page | 27  
 

The Crier reporter also qualified that denial each time by stating, “but I thought the 

sale of property could be discussed.”  Interestingly, this statement is virtually 

identical to the explanation given by Anderson to explain why his discussion with 

Dick Williams did not breach any confidentiality. 

These Investigators questioned Anderson about whether it was appropriate 

for him, as the City Attorney, to speak with the media about anything discussed in 

an Executive Session, and whether that was a breach of confidentiality.  Anderson 

stated that he did not believe he had breached any confidentiality because the sale 

of the PVC farm was not exempted from disclosure under the Open Meetings Act.  

Anderson also told these Investigators that he did not breach any confidentiality 

because he believed that the sale of the PVC farm had already been disclosed to 

Williams by Terry Nall, and therefore, any privilege had been waived.   

During the second interview with Anderson, Anderson stated that he did not 

believe the project could be done legally without a public bid, even though he 

claimed that at the February 3rd meeting, he told the Council he thought the project 

could possibly be done with a single developer through a Urban Redevelopment 

Authority.  He further stated that his “plan” was to stop the project through a legal 

means.  

Because of the inconsistencies in Anderson’s statements and his ever-

evolving story about the leak, these Investigators inquired whether Anderson 
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would take a polygraph.  Anderson initially agreed, but when notified of the date 

he should appear, he changed his position and refused, claiming that he would find 

his own “independent and reputable” polygrapher.  He said this without knowing 

who the polygrapher would be.  The polygrapher to be utilized by these 

Investigators had been an FBI agent for twenty-six years, served as the chief 

polygrapher with the Federal Bureau of Investigation, Atlanta Division for six 

years, and now has his own private polygraph company.  Even after being advised 

of these credentials, Anderson still refused the polygraph.   

Conclusion 

Based upon the above findings and evidence, we conclude the City Attorney 

Brian Anderson and Council Member Adrian Bonser improperly disclosed 

information from the Council’s January 23, and February 3, 2012 Executive 

Sessions.   

 


















